
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Newsletter 322  Friday  11th November 2016 

 

Year 2 treated us all to a wonderful assembly last Friday on the theme of Diwali, the Hindu 

festival of light.  It was an entertaining performance that even included Bollywood dancing!  I 

know that the family members who came into school to watch the assembly thoroughly enjoyed 

themselves.  At the end, I was able to remind all the children that the Light of Christ must be 

central to all our lives. I am grateful to Miss Tranah for helping the children to put together such 

a vibrant and colourful presentation.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We started and ended the week on the solemn note of Remembrance. During Monday 

morning’s assembly I spoke to the children about the meaning of Remembrance and why it is 

important to remember our loved ones who have died.  All children know that they can place the 

names of departed loved ones in the special box that will be on the altar throughout November. 



I then went on to speak about the Resurrection of Jesus, reminding us all that death is not the 

end. 

 

On Tuesday afternoon, some of our Year 2 children went to The Deanes School in Thundersley 

to take part in  an Indoors Athletics Festival accompanied by Mrs Bewers, Mrs Gilbert and Mr 

Lawrence who organised this event with the other Sports Apprentices working and studying in 

the area.   

 

Our new Chair of Governors, Mr Guy Blakesley spent the afternoon in school on Tuesday.  He 

was able to get to see every class in action and I know he was very impressed by what he saw 

and heard throughout his time with us.  All our governors devote a great deal of their time to the 

school for the good of all our children and deserve our thanks. 

 

We welcomed many parents into school on Tuesday afternoon and Thursday evening during 

our parental contact evenings.  The children and staff of the school are lucky to enjoy great 

support from parents and the turnout at parental contact evenings is testament to this. 

 

Years 3 & 4 celebrated their class Mass on Wednesday morning, the Feast of the Lateran 

Basilica—the mother church for all Catholics and the seat (cathedra) of the Bishop of Rome, 

Pope Francis. Fr Eduard told us all how symbols such as church buildings, pictures and icons 

are important, but that we, as living bricks, are the most important parts of the church.  At the 

end of Mass, Fr Eduard reflected on the fact that so many of our Year 4 children that made their 

First Holy Communion in May have stopped attending Sunday Mass on a regular basis.  He 

made a plea to Year 3 to “break the tradition of receiving First Holy Communion and then 

disappearing.”  I hope as many children and families as possible will be able to attend Family 

Mass at 10.00am on Sunday to mark Remembrance Sunday.  Thank you to the parents, 

grandparents and parishioners who braved the inclement weather to join us for Mass. 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Archbasilica of St John Lateran, Rome 

 

 

Yesterday morning we welcomed a host of prospective parents and children into school.  The 

admissions process for Reception Class 2017 begins on 14th November when the online Essex 

LA Primary Admissions Form goes live.  Our Year 6 children showed all our visitors around and 

were a credit to the school—all the adults I spoke to could not stop telling me how wonderful 

their tour guides were.  Mrs Hurley and Mr Ketterer joined me in the hall and we were on hand 

to offer advice about the admissions process and answer questions.  It was lovely to hear so 

many positive comments about our children and the school.  However, a small number of our 

current parents are giving credence to a slanderous rumour that is circulating, alleging that Holy 

Family School is in Ofsted Special Measures.  This is completely untrue—the school is rated 



Good by Ofsted and it saddens me to think that some members of our community believe this 

untruth. 

 

The admissions process opens to parents on Monday 14th November and will close on Sunday 

15th January 2017.  The National Offer Day will be Tuesday 18th April 2017.  If you would like to 

visit the school, but were unable to come to our Open Morning, please call the school office on 

01268 792231 to arrange a time to come and have a guided tour from two of our Y6 pupils. 

Please note that all applications to Holy Family School must be made via Essex County 

Council, but as a Voluntary-Aided Catholic School, all applicants must complete a 

Supplementary Information Form (SIF) that needs to be returned to the school office—failure 

to complete a SIF will mean that your child may not be ranked correctly against our 

oversubscription criteria. You will also need to provide us with your child’s birth certificate for the 

school to verify that your child is eligible for a Reception 2017 school place. Catholic families 

should also provide an original Baptismal Certificate and seek a reference from their Parish 

Priest—Fr Eduard or Mrs Herridge at the parish office will be able to advise you when Fr Eduard 

will be available for completing the references.   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

We were joined in school yesterday afternoon by Alan from the Music For Schools Foundation 

(MSF).  Alan has been coming to Holy Family regularly for al long as I have worked here.  He is 

a talented and inspirational musician—he is also a natural comedian.  He helped the children to 

understand the difference between brass and woodwind instruments and between those that 

require a reed or mouthpiece and those that don’t but in his own inimitable style! Alan 

represents MSF, a national charity that provides brass and woodwind lessons in schools up and 

down the country. He will follow up with a meeting for parents on Monday 14th November at 

6.00pm in the school hall.  If your child has been inspired today, please come along on Monday 

evening. (Children must be 7 years of age or older to be considered for lessons with MSF) 

 

This morning, Year 6 presented a very moving assembly on the subject of Remembrance. 

Through drama, poetry and song, Year 6 touched all our hearts, including those of parents and 

grandparents in attendance. Afterwards at 11am the whole school gathered in the playground to 

mark a one minute silence.  The annual Year 6 Remembrance Assembly and the conduct of our 

children is always a source of great pride and emotion. 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Family Mass 

We would love to see as many children and families at Remembrance Sunday Mass on Sunday 

at 10.00am in Holy Family Church.  The children will be presenting their own Remembrance 

thoughts and prayers to the altar during the offertory. 

 

Thank You for your Generosity 

Once again, the families of Holy Family School have excelled themselves with their generosity 

in recent weeks.  The pile of Love-in-a-Box Shoeboxes grows bigger each day—next Friday 18th 

November, Bruce will collect our donations.  I know that there are still more to come in.  A large 

number of children, parents and staff have bought the bracelets we have been selling on behalf 

of the Sisters of Mercy to fund the work they do with victims of human trafficking.  At the same 

time, donations are being made to the RBL Poppy Appeal on a daily basis.  It is humbling and 

inspirational to be part of such a caring, selfless community.  I would like to give special thanks 

to Mr Leonardi who has taken 50 bracelets to sell at his workplace as he was so moved by the 

plight of the victims of trafficking.   

 

 

 

 

 

 



Christmas Fayre 

In keeping with a number of other local schools, we have decided to host our Christmas Fayre 

on a Friday this year instead of a Saturday.   

The Holy Family Christmas Fayre will take place on Friday 2nd December from 2.30-5.30pm.  As 

in previous years, there will be an opportunity for children to meet Santa in his Grotto.  There 

will also be a number of stalls including crafts, games of chance, raffle prizes, refreshments  and 

Jackie’s Jollies.  Despite riding quad bikes in Korea at present, Jackie Poth is determined to 

ensure this longstanding Holy Family tradition will continue for Christmas 2016! 

As you know, events of this nature don’t happen without a great deal of hard work and 

commitment, I would therefore warmly welcome any offers of help from parents, grandparents 

and members of our parish community, to this end, there will be a meeting on Thursday 17th 

November at 3.20pm, in the hall, to plan what I hope will be a wonderful, seasonal (and 

profitable) afternoon. 

A further communication will be forthcoming after the meeting. 

 

Book Fair 

Thank you to everyone who supported our recent school Book Fair. £537.52 worth of books 

were sold generating a commission of £262.51 worth of books for the school.  

 

Inconsiderate Parking 

I am disappointed to have to report another complaint from one of our neighbours who has 

taken the time to telephone the school. On Wednesday morning the lady was unable to get 

through to her drive because parents from our school had blocked the access road. Please, 

please, please park considerately in order to maintain our good links with the surrounding 

community. 

 

St Thomas More School Young Enterprise Quiz Night 

The Young Enterprise group are organising a quiz night on Friday 18th November at 7.30pm in 

the St Thomas More, Westcliff, school hall.  Tickets cost £5.00 per person (under 16 £2.50).  

Please bring your own drinks and refreshments.  Tickets are available from St Thomas More 

School or by visiting the online St Thomas More School Gateway.   

 

School Health Drop-in service      

If you have concerns about your child’s health then you can use the Drop-in service where no 

appointments are necessary. The limit is 15 minutes per child but for more in-depth problems 

please contact the clinic directly to speak to a member of the school nurse team. The locations 

are: Central Canvey Primary Care Centre, Long Road, Canvey Island, SS8 OJA. Phone 01268 

686041 2-4pm 17th November; 1st&15th December and Oak Tree Children’s Centre, Grovewood 

Primary School, Grove Road, Rayleigh SS6 8UA. Phone 01268 775910 2-4pm 21st November; 

5th December. 

 

 

Attendance    RF 92.5%   1F 92%   2T 85.9% 3W 96.7% 4D 97.6%   5LB 93.7%  6F 94.4%   

Well done to Year 4 for best attendance for the first week  

 
Saint of the week   
Today is the feast day of St Benedict and Companions. They are Italian Benedictine Martyrs. 
Benedict with John, Matthew, Isaac and Christinus went with St Adalbert of Prague to a mission 
among the Slavic peoples. Robbers attacked their monastery near Gnesen and killed them. 



They were then canonised by Pope Julius II. They are revered in Poland as “the five Polish 
brothers” although they were not Poles and not related. 
 

The community at Brentwood Cathedral welcome those who have lost a baby during pregnancy 
or after birth, an infant or a child to Sunday Mass at 6.30pm on November 13th. 
 
 
                                                 Mr P O’ Kane 
                                                 Headteacher 
 
 
 
 

Diary Dates  

 

 

Sunday 13th November Remembrance Sunday Family Mass, Holy 

Family Church, 10.00am 

 

Monday 14th November                                      Phonics training: 

                                                                            Nursery and Reception parents 2.30pm 

                                                                            Y1 parents 3.30pm 

 

Monday 14th November Music for Schools Parent Meeting, 6.00pm 

 

 

Friday 18th November                                  Year 5 Class Assembly, 10.15am 

 

Friday 25th November Year 3 Class Assembly, 10.15am 

 

Sunday 27th November First Sunday of Advent 

 

 

Thursday 1st December KS2 Children Walk to Holy Family Church for 

Mass & Rehearse Christmas Production 

 

Friday 2nd December Dress Rehearsal Morning for Christmas 

Productions  

 

Friday 2nd December  Victorian Christmas Fayre 

 

Monday 5th December Christmas Production Afternoon (Elderly of the 

Parish & Grandparents) 

 

Monday 5th December Finance & Premises Governors’ Meeting 

6.00pm 

 

Tuesday 6th December Christmas Production Afternoon (Parents & 

Carers—Limited Tickets) 

 



Wednesday 7th December Christmas Production Afternoon (Parents & 

Carers—Limited Tickets) 

 

Thursday 8th December KS2 Children Walk to Holy Family Church for 

Mass & Rehearse Christmas Presentation 

 

Thursday 8th December KS2 Children Christmas Performance in Holy 

Family Church (All KS2 Children to Attend) 

 

Wednesday 21st December Advent Reconciliation Service   

 

Wednesday 21st December School Christmas Dinner 

 

Wednesday 21st December Christmas Hat Assembly 

 

Thursday 22nd December 2016—Wednesday 4th January 2017 Christmas Holidays 

 

 

 

 

Thursday 5th January 2017 First Day of Spring Term 

 

 

 

 

 

Friday 6th January 2017                                     Mass for the Epiphany (tbc) 

 

Wednesday 18th January 2017 Whole School Theatre Visit (Beauty & The 

Beast—Wednesday Players, Palace Theatre) 

 

 

 

Monday 6th February 2017 Year 6 Danbury Residential Trip 

 

Friday 10th February 2017 Year 6 Return from Danbury  

 

Monday 13th February—Friday 17th February 2017   Half-Term Holiday 

 

Wednesday 1st March Ash Wednesday—Lent Begins 

 

Tuesday 21st March 2017 Hot Cross Run (Catholic Schools’ Cross Country Event) (tbc)  

 

Monday 3rd April—Friday 14th April 2017 Easter Holidays 

 

Sunday 9th April 2017 Palm (Passion) Sunday—Start of Holy Week 

 

Sunday 16th April 2017 Easter Sunday 



 

Monday 17th April 2017 Public Holiday—School Closed 

 

Tuesday 18th April 2017 First Day of Summer Term   

 
There is one more non-pupil day that needs to be set for 2016-2017 academic year 

 

 

HEALTHY SCHOOLS POLICY APPENDIX ONE 

 

The school is committed to: - 

 

¶ Provide appropriate facilities for pupils eating packed lunches and ensure that free, fresh 
drinking water is available at all times. 

¶ Work with parents to encourage packed lunches to meet the standards listed below. 

¶ As fridge space is not available, pupils are advised to bring packed lunches in insulated bags with 
freezer blocks where possible. 

¶ Wherever possible enable pupils eating packed lunches and pupils eating school lunches to sit 
together. 

 

Packed lunches should include: - 

 

¶ At least one portion of fruit (dried fruit: raisins, sultanas or other unprocessed dried fruit or a 
small tub of fruit in natural juice is also acceptable) and one portion of vegetables every day.   

¶ Meat, fish, eggs or a non-dairy protein (e.g lentils, kidney beans, chickpeas, hummus, falafel) 
every day. 

¶ Oily fish, such as salmon, at least once every three weeks. 

¶ A starchy food such as any type of bread (white or wholegrain rolls, pitta bread or wraps), pasta, 
rice, couscous, noodles, potatoes or another cereal every day. 

¶ A dairy food such as milk, cheese, yoghurt, fromage frais or custard every day. 

¶ A drink of water, fruit juice or smoothie (maximum portion 150mls), semi skimmed, 1% or 
skimmed milk, yoghurt or another milk drink. 

 

Packed lunches can occasionally include: - 

 

¶ Meat products such as sausage rolls, individual pies, corned meat and sausages. 

¶ Cereal bar, plain slice of cake or plain biscuit, but encourage your child to eat these as part of a 
meal. 
 

Packed lunches should not include: - 

 

¶ Salty snacks such as crisps 

¶ Confectionary such as chocolate bars, chocolate biscuits, processed fruit bars or sweets. 

¶ Sugary soft drinks such as squash, fizzy drinks (even if labelled as sugar-free, no added sugar or 
reduced sugar as these drinks can contribute to tooth decay and offer little nutritional value). 

 


